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Montevallo City Council Work Session 
April 13, 2015 
5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council members Willie Goldsmith, Jason Peterson, Rusty Nix, and Dee 
Woodham were in attendance.  Council Member Gilbert was absent.  
 
Mayor Hollie Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m. 
 
A representative from Great Western Retirement Services informed the council about recent 
federal legislation allowing cities to adopt an RSA-like plan which is a free, federally-funded 
retirement program in which employees may pick and choose their investments. The program 
also calculates employees’ needed pension and social security savings and offers flexible 
deferment options. The finance committee agreed that this plan is very beneficial to city 
employees and has no real drawbacks. 
 
Court Magistrate / Clerk Ivy Krukowski presented information on a software package which 
would allow traffic law offenders to pay their tickets online at a rate of 3.5% of the ticket 
amount. Offenders will be notified of this online fee at the time of payment and may opt-out if 
they choose (in which case they must pay the ticket in person). Surrounding cities such as 
Alabaster use this software package as it charges offenders at a reasonably competitive rate 
(other service providers charge up to 11% of the ticket amount). The software is a one-time 
purchase and requires no contract. 
 
Our Code Enforcement Officer, David Holloway, presented the Housing Abatement Board’s top 
five properties within the municipality that need to be torn down or repaired. He needs to know 
the budget for taking down or repairing said houses. City Clerk Lehman pointed out that it cost 
$4,600 to remove a house last year, but that figure was on the low-end. The Council broadly 
estimated $6,000 per house removal this year and speculated the county may help with debris 
removal. 
 
The properties discussed included:  
 
1) 320 Selma Road (The Burned Out house) 
2) 613 Shelby Street  
3) 171 Commerce Street 
4) 23 Motley Ave 
5) 1171 Spring Creek Road 
  
The Board needs the council to approve the funding available for the destruction of the buildings. 
Once the Council approves the funding, letters will be sent to property owners requesting action 
and giving a timeline. If no action is taken we will move ahead with the abatement process.  
 
 
The Police Department Chief Littleton gave his report: 
 



2 
 

 



3 
 

 



4 
 

 
 
Brandon Broadhead gave the Fire Department report on behalf of Chief Reid: 
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As Mr. Broadhead pointed out, the Fire Department is doing more fire code inspections this 
month. The new fire inspector is doing an excellent job and many business owners have praised 
the way he handles himself on the job. ISO wanted to inspect the Fire Department this week but 
are now coming early May. The Fire Department is working to get “bonus points” to help reach 
their goal of scoring at least an ISO 3. From this point forward, the Fire Department will 
experience an ISO inspection every 5 years—the score of which will impact the insurance and 
risk management of local businesses. Mr. Broadhead mentioned that our Fire Department helped 
cover the explosion in Brent and explained that the building was a total loss estimated at $4 
million. 
 
Director of Public Works Kirk Hamby reported that the drains and ditches discussed at the last 
meeting are flowing well but that they may max out this week as we are expected to get heavy 
rainfall. The city is using a loaner brush truck from Alabaster until Alabaster officially adds it to 
surplus. The city is still taking its excess dirt to the clay pit. The Arts Festival went well and 
there were many vendors. The Big Event resulted in many leaves stockpiled next curbs. Not all 
of these piles have been cleared due to the large amounts of rainfall. The recycling center and the 
community garden were cleaned out during the Big Event. 
 
Montevallo City Council Meeting 
April 13, 2015 
6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie Cost, Council members Willie Goldsmith, Jason Peterson, Rusty Nix, and Dee 
Woodham were in attendance.  Council Member Gilbert was absent.  
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Meeting Called to Order – Mayor Cost called the meeting top order at 6:00 p.m. 
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Minutes: Mayor Cost entertained a motion to approve the minutes from March 23rd, 2015 as 
presented. Council Member Peterson made a motion to approve the Minutes as presented.  
Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  Council Member Nix ABSTAINED.  ALL OTHERS 
VOTED AYE . . .  MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Student Recognition / Awards: Mayor Cost presented student and faculty awards. 
 
Portia Mason  (Employee) 
Tim Ray (Educator) 
Carol Lightfoot (Employee) 
Monisha Seay (Educator) 
Steven Martinez (Student Leader)  
Rebekah Brantley (Student Leader)  
 
Opportunity for Citizens to Speak to the Council: 
 
TJ , a local business owner, discussed his desire to open two bars in town.  He plans to take over 
the old Alabama Coach building on Main Street. There are no city-specific codes or restrictions 
for opening a bar in Montevallo. TJ will first need a business license and then the city will need 
to look at the required permits, such as an ABC license. 
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 
 
Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)– Discussed 
earlier.  
 
Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, 
Environmental Preservation Initiatives) – 
 
Mayor Cost read the following letter recognizing Public Works Director Kirk Hamby into the 
record: 
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Mr. Hamby informed the council that the recognition should go to all of his employees for doing 
such a wonderful job.  
 
Parks and Recreation Director Shane Baugh received a letter noting his outstanding work. 
 

 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, 
Youth Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning & Zoning, Annexations) –  
 
 
Council member Nix reported that the Easter egg hunt was very successful and that 200-250 
showed up for the event. 
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Shane Baugh reported that due to the rain several teams including baseball and softball are 
behind schedule. The university is planning to host a soccer clinic in which university students 
will volunteer and coach. 
 
Council member Nix reported that the Historical Commission hearing will be April 23rd at 6:30 
in City Hall. There was nothing to report on the Golf Club or on planning, zoning and 
annexation. More greenery was grown on the property next to the Summer Classics building 
which should help protect the creek from runoff. 
 
Mayor Cost mentioned that the Boys & Girls has agreed to partner with MARC. 
 
Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, 
Sister City Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
 
Library Director Allie Williams gave her report on the library:  
 

 
 
She requested to use $395 in surplus funds to wash the doors and windows of the library as they 
haven’t been cleaned in years. The library needs old t-shirts for a project. 
 
 
 
Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  
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Executive Director of the Chamber of Commerce Steve Gilbert noted that the Chamber helped 
with the Easter egg hunt and that the Big Event was very helpful in cleaning up the town. A 
women’s clothing boutique is looking to possibly move onto Montevallo’s Main Street. A 
“jobline” was added to the Chamber website to aid residents looking for local work. Finally, the 
Chamber is hosting its Golf Tournament on April 23rd—the proceeds of which will fund a local 
student’s scholarship as well as various Chamber activities. 
 
Council Member Woodham reported that the formal opening of the track facility will be April 
16th at 11:00 a.m. The finance committee met as scheduled wherein they discussed the new Main 
Street project and the new retirement plan. Their biggest expenses were the $2,000 auditor bill 
and the amount they paid to the engineer. She mentioned that auditors are coming next week and 
that Debby is ahead of budget on revenue from business licenses. 
 
Mayor Cost entertained a motion to pay the bills. Council Member Woodham made a motion to 
pay the bills.  Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Consent Agenda: NONE 
 
New Business  
 
Public Defender Position - $600/month salary - Mayor Cost entertained a motion to install a 
$600/month public defender position as recommended by the city judge. Council Member Nix 
made a motion to create the position as described.  Council Member Woodham seconded.  ALL 
AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
 
Mill Dam Property Gift - Council Member Woodham made a motion to accept the gift of the 
Dam Property valued at $40,000.  Council Member Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.  
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$4,000 from City Capital Reserve for Appraisal on Shoal Creek Park - Mayor Cost entertained a 
motion to use $4,000 from the City Capital Reserve account for an appraisal of the Shoal Creek 
Park easement. This appraisal will determine whether or not the city should apply for USDA 
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funds. Council Member Woodham made a motion to approve the expenditure. Council Member 
Peterson seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Incredible Health Farms Proposal -  
 
Mayor Cost introduced the Incredible Health Farms proposal. Janice Seaman gave a report on 
the proposal and Denise Arseneaux gave her report on the aquaponic aspect of the proposal. The 
council will consider the proposal and discuss it further at the next City Council meeting. 
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Donate Life Month - Mayor Cost reported that April will be proclaimed as Donate Life month.  
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Old Business 
 
Dailey Park Improvements – Kirk Hamby explained that he met with representatives of the 
School Board.  Dailey Park is to be altered to adjust for the widening of AL-119. The park will 
lose 6’ 8” on the side closest to the road. Accordingly, the city intends to propose that this 
amount be added to the other side so that the park does not lose square footage. The city is also 
interested in stipulating that the three trees that are to be cut down be replaced and that a 
restroom be added. Mayor Cost entertained a motion to grant her the power to negotiate and 
finalize the terms of this agreement. Council Member Nix made a motion to that effect.  Council 
Member Goldsmith seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Board Appointments: None. 
 
Other Business:  
 
The Trail Committee proposed mowing a temporary walking trail at Shoal Creek Park as 
identified by the stakes.   This would allow residents to begin to enjoy the property without 
costing a lot of money or limiting our flexibility.  We can mow new sections as we want to 
extend the trail. 
 
Mayor Cost noted that things start small and take time to develop; noting that our existing 2.5 
mile trail took 5 years to complete.   Council Member Woodham agreed that this would be a 
good way to get started without much expense.   Council Member Nix made a motion to allow 
the trail committee to proceed with their trail at Shoal Creek Park as discussed.  Council Member 
Woodham seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.     
 
Council Member Peterson made a motion to allow the library to use $395 of its unallocated 
surplus to clean windows.  Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION 
APPROVED.  
 
Council Member Woodham made a motion to authorize the city to work with Great Western to 
offer additional retirement planning and investment options to our employees.  Council Member 
Nix seconded. ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to authorize the court to use on-line payments as 
described earlier.  Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MOTION APPROVED.  
 
Citizen Participation: Albert Jones reminded everyone about the upcoming 5K.  Mayor Cost 
reminded everyone about Family Fun & Fitness Day on April 26. 
 
There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to 
adjourn.  Council Member Peterson seconded.  ALL AYES . . . MEETING ADJOURNED at 
7:20 p.m. 
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Submitted by: 
 
 
 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk  
 
 
 
 
 


